
Friday, July 1, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the early Christian missionaries in 
California had a hard life, but the faith was maintained through 
the various mission churches that the people built.  As the West 
was being built up, these missions survived even changing 
governments and nations.  Today, Masses are still said there, 
even as some are treated as museums or tourist attractions.  The 
faith in Me lives on in these missions and they are an 
inspiration for all the people in this area.  In this evil age 
many are falling away from their faith in Me and they are 
worshiping the worldly things as idols.  Your country is 
becoming a mission land again because the people need Me in 
their lives if they are going to come to heaven.  Persecution of 
religious people will be increasing and you will have to go 
underground to worship Me.  Those, who do not have the faith 
now, are going to find it difficult in the tribulation.  Pray 
for conversions now.” 
 
Saturday, July 2, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this rosary that was dropped on the 
floor represents people who become lax in their prayer life and 
forget to give Me some time in their lives.  Praying the rosary 
is one way of saying I love you to Me and communicating your 
petitions.  Your days have become so busy with activities that 
it is important to make some time for your Master.  The Gospel 
reading speaks of fasting which is another way to improve your 
spiritual life with some earthly restraints.  By giving up some 
food during the day, and even going without eating desserts, you 
can curb some of your body’s requests for pleasure.  Prayer and 
fasting together are even more powerful in helping your 
spiritual lives and sending your petitions to heaven.  The 
bridegroom is no longer present with you physically, even though 
I am with you sacramentally.  So now is the time to fast as 
often as you wish to strengthen yourself against daily 
temptations.”    
 Jesus said:  “My people, the yellow colored hub is symbolic 
of a warning color as in a street light.  The spinning around of 
the model football field is associated with the many events of 
one’s life that will be seen in the Warning experience.  The 
football field means that the Warning will come most likely 
between September and January of the football season.  I did not 
give a specific year of the Warning, but this event is not far 
off.  I have been giving you messages to prepare yourself 
spiritually so you will be able to endure the coming tribulation 
that will start after the Warning.  By a daily regimen of prayer 
and fasting at times, you can build up your spiritual strength.  
Call on Me in your needs and I will be there to provide for 



you.” 
 
 
Sunday, July 3, 2005: (My 40th Wedding Anniversary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, love joins a man and woman in 
marriage, but the couple has no idea of all the troubles and 
trials that will test their marriage.  You know of the current 
statistics of divorce and that is why this marriage picture is 
turned upside down.  Those couples, who are close to Me in their 
prayer life, have a better chance of sharing a selfless love 
with each other.  That is why long lived marriages are a true 
testimony of love and dedication for each spouse.  Despite all 
of your trials, the children and grandchildren make your lives a 
joy in seeing their beautiful young faces.  Rejoice My son and 
daughter on your beautiful 40th anniversary and keep Me close to 
your heart all of your lives.  You continue to see My example of 
love for My Church represented in the true love that you see 
between a loving husband and wife.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you the satellites 
among the stars to indicate the control of the one world people 
over all of your money.  As soon as mandatory smart cards are in 
place, the financial control of the evil ones will be in place.  
Mandatory chips in the body will soon follow as My faithful will 
be retreating to My refuges for your needs and protection.  Near 
the end of the Antichrist’s reign, many armies will be amassed 
ready for the Battle of Armageddon in Israel.  At the peak of 
the Antichrist’s rise to power, I will send My Great 
Chastisement in the form of a comet that will strike the earth 
and cause the three days of darkness.  At that time I will bring 
My victory over all the evil persons and evil spirits as they 
will be chained in hell.  I will then renew the earth and My 
faithful will see their reward in My Era of Peace.  Do not lose 
hope no matter how difficult this tribulation will be because I 
am always in control, and I will protect your souls from the 
evil one’s influence.” 
 
Monday, July 4, 2005: (Independence Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many families get together for 
picnics to celebrate your holiday weekend.  You are happy to 
live in freedom and you should be honoring all of the soldiers 
who have fought wars to make you free.  Even though wars are 
expensive and cost lives, people everywhere cannot be faulted  
for struggling to be free of tyranny from rulers.  Even as you 
celebrate this liberty of control, there is also a spiritual 
freedom.  Those, who follow My laws and My Will, are also set 
free of the bondage of sin.  When you live faithful lives to Me, 
then you do not let sinful ways control your life.  This freedom 



of spirit is available to everyone who wants to stay on a path 
to heaven.  Come to Me often for the forgiveness of your sins 
and you will truly be set free.” 
 
 
Tuesday, July 5, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you that during the 
tribulation there will be some who will be martyred for their 
faith.  This will be another time of persecution of My followers 
as in earlier years.  Unfortunately, some of these martyrs will 
also be priests as in the vision.  The evil ones will be seeking 
out leaders of religious groups and patriots so they can proceed 
in their world takeover.  The evil ones will try and force a one 
world government and a one world religion of New Age influence 
on everyone.  This is when I will lead My followers to My 
refuges for protection.  Because the priest will be scarce to 
sacrifice the Mass, I will have My angels  bring Holy Communion 
to you every day at My refuges.  For those, who cannot receive 
Me physically, you can call on Me in spiritual Communion and 
pray your rosaries.  I will be guiding you and protecting your 
souls, so have no fear of this time.  This will be more of a 
spiritual battle and it will test your faith and your resolve to 
be faithful to Me, even in the face of death.  In a short time I 
will defeat the evil ones and you will enjoy My Era of Peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the evil ones will be using all of 
the latest technology to keep everyone under control.  The 
masonic signs on these planes indicate who is behind sponsoring 
this one world takeover.  Again I will allow the evil ones their 
hour for takeover and you will see a time of evil worse than 
ever before.  These stealth aircraft will be completely new and 
may even appear as alien aircraft to some.  Do not think that 
you are being invaded from another world, because these aircraft 
have been made here secretly.  They will be more advanced than 
any other aircraft in your arsenal.  The evil ones will have 
their brief reign before I will come in victory over all of 
their weapons.” 
 
Wednesday, July 6, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many in your country of America are 
blessed with an abundance of more than you need to survive.  You 
do not realize how fortunate you are in America compared to many 
poor people in the third world countries.  You should be 
thanking Me more for all that you have here.  When you are 
bestowed with so much wealth, it is your responsibility to share 
with those who are less fortunate.  You are called like My 
apostles not only to share your money and time, but also to 
share your faith.  It is this spiritual wealth that is so much 



more precious than your physical wealth.  Bringing souls to me 
to be saved is an eternal blessing for these souls who long to 
be with Me.  Just as you see the poor longing to be fed food and 
drink, so there are the poor in spirit who long for My grace in 
My sacraments.  I asked St. Peter to feed My lambs.  So I am 
asking My faithful to feed those people with open hearts and 
those willing to receive Me into their souls.  This longing for 
peace in the soul is how souls are seeking Me to be a part of 
their lives.  Some people do not even know who I am, yet they 
are seeking My rest in their souls.  Do not deny these souls My 
peace by sharing My Gospel of love with them.  Every soul, who 
hears My Word from your lips and is satisfied, will be eternally 
grateful to you.  This joy of saving souls will be a rich reward 
in your heart for sharing your faith with others.  You will also 
be storing up many treasures in heaven for your good deeds.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this train ride for kids in a theme 
park represents how you travel through the different stages of 
life.  Your first stop is all about your life in grade school as 
you grew up.  Your second step is in your college years where 
you chose your profession.  A further stop is when you were 
married and had your children.  This was followed by the next 
step when you enjoyed your grandchildren.  Another stop is where 
you got off for your retirement, and the last stop is when you 
return home to Me.  Life is a short time on earth and it is soon 
over before you realize it.  So experience life in every moment 
because these moments will be passing away quickly.  As you look 
back on your life, you can remember all of your actions and 
duties that you will be held accountable for.  At the very end 
of your life, you will be receiving a life review before your 
judgment is pronounced.  The way you lived and loved Me and your 
neighbors  will decide where you will be sent.  You will see and 
accept a just disposition of your destination after seeing all 
of your life.  Your life is actually your preparation and a test 
that will determine how sincere your faith was in living your 
life.  The lukewarm and non-believers will be walking the broad 
road to hell, while My faithful followers will be traveling the 
narrow road to eternal life in heaven with Me.  Choose life 
wisely because your decisions will determine your eternal 
destination.”  
 
Thursday, July 7, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision focuses on two themes 
that are most important in your spiritual life-forgiveness in 
Confession, and humble daily prayer.  No matter how grievous 
your sins may be, My arms are always awaiting your embrace in 
the confessional to forgive you.  It is your calling to admit 
your sins and make a forward motion to seek My forgiveness for 



offending Me with your sins.  I will graciously cleanse your 
souls by the absolution of the priest and you can accept your 
penance in reparation for your sins.  The vision of the nun in 
daily prayer is an example of how much you need Me to walk with 
you during your daily trials.  By praying first before you start 
your  day, you will have My grace and presence to help carry 
your daily cross and it will be less burdensome.  Protecting 
your soul and keeping it pure is My calling to everyone as you 
make your way through life on your way to heaven.  Seek the 
heavenly things to help your soul, and do not be distracted by 
the attraction to earthly things.”    
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, there are many sports enthusiasts 
that surround bicycle races, horse races, and car races.  Each 
person and team go all out to win the race which is about pride 
of winning, as well as a rewarding purse.  Winning is all about 
practice, good equipment, and endurance.  St. Paul talked of 
fighting a good fight and finishing the course.  So everyone is 
in a race for eternal life and your finish line is your 
judgment.  You have this short life to serve Me and show Me your 
love and desire to follow My Will.  Your reward in heaven is 
well worth your struggle to try and reach perfection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are again witnessing terrorist 
activity which is cowardly killing innocent people with no 
regard for loss of life.  These latest killings and wounding of 
many people in London is just another attempt to stop the 
fighting in Arab countries and resistance to the one world 
leaders meeting in this area.  Killing of all kinds in wars, 
terrorism, abortions, and euthanasia, are all abhorrent to Me, 
especially where there is killing for its own sake.  Pray for 
peace in this world and for a cessation of all hostilities for 
any reason.  If you follow My laws of love, then you will not 
commit acts of hate that take lives.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you are too accepting of the 
research that is being done with stem cells of aborted babies.  
Some are cloning individuals or animals for so called research 
to provide for new organs for those who need organ transplants.  
It is not man’s place to be changing nature and how I created 
things in perfect harmony.  Man’s creations are imperfect with 
too many side effects that will create animals or humans with 
many defects that will not survive long.  Stop abusing My 
creation with your manipulations of DNA.  Better to accept the 
perfection of My creation than to try in your pride to improve 
on My plans.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, once terrorism is acted out, it 
puts a little doubt in people’s daily activities.  It is 
difficult to prevent this destruction on various means of 



travel.  More of these extreme attacks keep making people more 
apprehensive of where they are going that could endanger their 
safety.  Pray for My protection in all that you do, and I will 
be watching over your safety.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, it is good to have trust in My 
help, but it is prudent to be aware of the many dangers that 
could happen around you.  Sometimes it is this defensive 
attitude in driving that could prevent accidents.  In the same 
way you can protect yourself by avoiding targeted areas.  Pray 
for My help in your protection, especially when you will come to 
My refuges to protect your souls and your lives.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, many farmers are at the mercy of 
good weather at the right time to grow and harvest their crops.  
If one thing goes wrong as floods, droughts, tornadoes, or not 
enough money for feed, a farmer could lose his crops or animals 
and risk bankruptcy.  This total trust in Me is also seen in 
your spiritual lives.  My apostles stated that who else could 
they turn to because I had the means for gaining eternal life.  
So again I ask you to trust in Me as My apostles did and you 
will find eternal life with Me in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man’s justice system, as you see 
it, has many flaws.  There is no love in your justice and rich 
lawyers are able to twist the law in their favor for their 
clients.  There is even collusion with many judges for payoffs.  
Look at your laws favoring abortion and homosexual marriages for 
examples of man’s justice.  My justice is true because it is 
merciful, loving, and is not manipulated by bribes or 
rationalizations that everyone is doing the same thing, even 
though it is wrong.  Live by My justice in My Commandments and 
you will find a loving reward in My Kingdom.” 
 
Friday, July 8, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, a time is coming in this evil age 
where I will again throw down a gauntlet before you just as 
Moses separated his people at Mount Sinai.  You saw in Moses’ 
day a separation between  those who wanted gold and the things 
of the world from those who were willing to follow My Ten 
Commandments and love Me.  This evil age is no different, but 
there are fewer who want to follow My ways over man’s ways.  
Those, who choose to not take chips in the body or the mark of 
the beast, will be separated at My refuges from those who will 
follow the Antichrist.  My believers will worship only Me, while 
the evil ones will worship the Antichrist.  You will either be 
with Me or against Me because there will be no middle ground.  
You will have to choose between life and death.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, your original 
independence from England was a fight to remove the king’s 



tyranny of taxes and near slavery, as well as freedom to worship 
God as people wanted.  Many were God-fearing people in the 
beginning, but now more are drifting away from their roots of 
faith.  The one world people have a goal to take over all 
governments, and that is why the men of money in the central 
bankers want to take away your freedoms and make you into their 
slaves.  The desire for power and wealth has been inspired in 
these men by Satan himself.  Your wars and the destruction of 
your manufacturing is their way to destroy your economy and make 
them rich at the expense of your middle class.  Mandatory smart 
cards are the beginning of how the evil ones want to control you 
through your buying and selling.  Control over your fuels is 
another way to limit your travel.  Little by little your 
government will control your property, your taxes, your 
identity, and where you can travel.  Every lost freedom creates 
one more chain of control over you.  You will soon see a looming 
battle between good and evil become more clear where those, who 
are disbelievers in Me, will try to kill all of My faithful 
remnant.  My people will be forced to seek My protection at My 
refuges where many have prepared places to stay throughout the 
tribulation.  Be patient and trust in My protection while the 
evil ones have their hour.  In a short time I will bring My 
victory over all evil and you will share in My Era of Peace.” 
 
Saturday, July 9, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, My message today is one of avoiding 
temptations of sin.  The devil tempts you every day, but you 
need to avoid the occasions of sin so you are not led into 
habitual sin.  Some are led to bars or night clubs to drown 
their troubles by drinking, or to seek companionship, even 
though they may be married already.  It is one thing to come 
innocently to a bar or an ‘R’ rated movie.  But when sin results 
from these occasions of sin, then you need to learn from your 
sinful mistakes and refrain from attending such places.  
Drinking and lust can become sinful addictions which you need to 
confess and work to avoid in your lives.  People need to be 
drawn to love Me, especially at Mass, than fall prey to your 
earthly desires for pleasure.  Your marriage is too precious to 
be wandering with other men or women.  Do not violate your vows 
of fidelity which are causing many divorces because of your lack 
of control to restrain your body’s desires.  Love your spouses 
and do not even risk such bad behavior in known occasions of 
sin.  Do not abuse your body either with alcohol, drugs, or 
cigarettes.  By following My Commandments and leading a holy 
Christian life, you will be well on your path to heaven.”  
 
Sunday, July 10, 2005: (Parable of the Sower) 



 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard My Gospel of the 
sowing of the seed of faith in everyone.  The parable is always 
a question to the reader of what kind of soil do you represent?  
Are you the one on rocky ground, the soil among the thorns, or 
the good soil yielding a hundred, sixty, or thirty fold?  My 
invitation in the vision is to imitate Me as a teacher, and walk 
in My footsteps by receiving My seed of faith and also sharing 
the Good News with others.  By reaching out to save souls for 
Me, your faith will blossom and your good work will bring your 
own salvation.  Do not worry if people will listen to you and 
accept My Word, but fulfill your Christian responsibility of 
bringing the faith to your friends and relatives.  It is the 
free will of every person to accept or reject Me, but by 
spreading My Word, you are also like Me as the sower in bringing 
the Word of God to My people.  Those, who hear the Word of God 
and keep it close to their hearts, are truly the good soil who 
will yield a hundred, sixty, and thirty fold both here on earth 
and in My Kingdom in heaven.” 
 
Monday, July 11, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you use mirrors in the morning to 
groom and beautify your physical appearance.  Sometimes you 
should take a deeper look at your inner appearance as well in 
your soul.  I look at both your outer appearance and your souls 
as well.  If you want to present an inner beauty to Me, you 
should remember to confess your sins regularly to Me in the 
priest at Confession.  You know that you are a sinner, but you 
need to take time to repent of your sins and ask  My 
forgiveness.  Working toward your perfection is a constant 
struggle, so do not be lax in having your sins cleansed before 
the priest.  My faithful should go to Confession at least once a 
month, even if you have not committed any mortal sins.  You 
always have the grace of My sacrament and it is humbling to 
admit your weaknesses in sin.  Do not let your pride or laziness 
keep you from visiting your forgiving Father and Master.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is about an attempted 
rescue of men on a submarine after an attempted use of a new 
torpedo exploded on the ship.  The red light was an indication 
of an emergency that there was serious damage to the submarine 
and all the men aboard were at risk of being drowned or trapped 
below.  The highly classified nature of the new torpedo 
experiment eventually resulted in the death of these men.  New 
experiments with faster torpedoes and ballistic missiles to defy 
antiballistic missiles are still being carried out.  Man 
continues to spend billions of dollars on the latest killing 
machines and other weapons that will be used in your future wars 
to show off the power that each side has.  I continue to urge My 



faithful to pray for peace and to have your representatives stop 
voting to spend so much money on the next latest weapons for 
war.  The more wars, that are fought, will only hasten the day 
for a major third World War that could kill millions of people.  
Pray much to help counter the many sins that are bringing about 
all of your wars.”  
 
Tuesday, July 12, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know of My justice and My 
mercy, but do not criticize My decisions when you know nothing 
of which you are speaking.  You know that I know everything 
about each person and the intent in their hearts of every sin.  
So when I condemn a town, you should know that they were 
unrepentant of their sins, and even failed to listen to My own 
words in their synogogues.  Some of you have been to see the 
remnants of these old towns that are in ruins today.  I knew of 
the future fate of those towns, so My words were even prophetic 
of their destruction for lack of faith.  Let this Gospel reading 
be an example for all towns to heed.  If the people do not want 
to believe in God and do not want to repent of their sins, that 
town will also fall in destruction for not fulfilling its 
purpose in giving greater glory to Me.  This is true also for 
individuals.  If you reject Me, My words, and do not carry out 
My plan for your life, then you too, will be led down to the 
nether world as a consequence of your actions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is one of the plans 
that the one world people could use to take over a city without 
fighting.  This blue cloud that came into New York City 
represents a gas that could put everyone to sleep for several 
days.  Once the people were asleep, then foreign troops could 
takeover and carry the people off to a detention center.  Those, 
who have gas masks, could be protected from these effects.  
Those at My refuges would be protected from these effects also.  
This would be the beginning of martial law where those, who take 
the chips in the body, will be separated from those who will 
refuse these chips.  There are other means of mind control 
weapons that could also achieve the same means of sleep 
inducement.  Call on My help when these things are happening and 
I will have your guardian angels lead you to My refuges where 
you will be protected from all of these weapons of the evil 
ones.  World control is the goal of the evil ones, so be aware 
of their tactics for taking away your freedoms, and their 
attempts to control people by putting chips in their bodies.  
Pray for strength to endure all that the evil ones will test 
you. My help is always at your side and My power is greater than 
all of the evil ones combined.” 
 



Wednesday, July 13, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this long ladder down into the 
bowels of the earth represents your life long struggle to rid 
all of your earthly desires so you can be perfected for heaven.  
I have asked you to be perfect as your heavenly Father is 
perfect.  Only perfected souls by suffering on earth or in 
purgatory will be worthy enough to come into heaven.  It is not 
by your own power that you will ever overcome all of your human 
weaknesses, but only through My help and My graces of the 
sacraments.  Every time that you are able to put aside one 
earthly desire that no longer has control over you, you are able 
to climb one step higher on this ladder.  It is not easy to put 
aside all of your earthly desires, but this is what is called of 
you to be saints in My Kingdom.  Many have to cleanse these 
desires in purgatory, as well as the reparation due for your 
sins.  Some may think that it is impossible to climb this ladder 
to perfection, but with Me all things are possible.  Keep close 
to Me throughout your life so I can teach you how to detach 
yourself from the desire of earthly things.  You need to be free 
of any other loves in your life so you can love Me fully.” 
 
Wednesday, July 13, 2005: 
     Jesus said: “My people, this beautiful quiet place of 
prayer around the clock is a way of life that can lead you to 
heaven away from all of your earthly distractions.  That is why 
monasteries will be many of the holy ground places for My 
refuges.  Some of these places are self-sufficient with farm 
produce, bread, and water wells.  Those, who love Me so much, 
will see My hand of protection over them, even amidst the evil 
ones of the tribulation.  In the same way My places of Adoration 
will also be protected in the tribulation.  I have told you many 
times how I have a special love for My regular adorers of My 
Blessed Sacrament.  Some will die as martyrs for My Name’s sake, 
but My angels of protection will watch over all of My holy 
ground places as refuges for My faithful remnant.  The more you 
can follow this life of daily prayers at various times of the 
day, the closer you will come to imitating My prayer life when I 
withdrew at times to the mountains to be with My Father in 
prayer.  Being in quiet prayer each day is necessary to collect 
your thoughts from that day’s events.  Trust in Me at all of My 
refuges and you will be saved from the evil ones.” 
 
Thursday, July 14, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when Moses led the Israelites into 
the desert from Egypt, I provided a miracle of manna that they 
collected for food every day.  This small wicker basket held the 
manna for their meals.  I also was present to them in the Ark of 



the Covenant that held the Ten Commandments.  This miracle of 
bread was a foreshadowing of My Eucharist that I instituted at 
the Last Supper.  Now at every Mass you again have My Body and 
Blood multiplied in My consecrated Hosts and those remaining are 
stored in My tabernacles.  So now you have My heavenly Manna and 
My Real Presence is among you again.  There will be coming a 
tribulation that will bring about a modern day Exodus to My 
refuges of protection.  There may not be enough priests 
available for Mass at every refuge.  In these situations I will 
allow My angels to bring you individual Communion on the tongue 
so you may be able to share in My Bread of Life.  I will never 
leave you alone, but My Real Presence will always be among you.  
Pray for My help for your endurance of this evil, but trust in 
Me because I am truly the Bread of Life and you cannot receive 
eternal life unless you come through Me.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you are finding ways to 
cool off on your hot summer days.  I want to take you back to My 
Baptism in the Jordan River where St. John the Baptist was 
immersing Me in the water.  The symbolism in this rite is that 
the water of My graces are cleansing you of your original sin 
and other sins if you are older.  When you were baptized as an 
infant, you were welcomed into the faith as a new Christian.  
Your godparents spoke for you in denying Satan and all his 
works.  As you are now older, you need to renew your Baptismal 
vows of worshiping only Me and putting aside all earthly idols.  
At Baptism you are also called to spread My Word of love in the 
Gospel to all who will listen.  Rejoice when you arise from the 
water full of new life in the Spirit, and fully cleansed of your 
sins.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, I want you to have compassion on 
those who are handicapped, especially those in wheelchairs as in 
the vision.  When you are healthy, you do not realize how 
fortunate you are until you see handicapped people.  I want you 
to love these suffering servants and help them in any way that 
you can.  I healed many people from various infirmities, but 
there are many that are  not healed and are suffering their 
purgatory on earth.  You can still be accomplished in the 
workplace with handicaps, but there must be some opportunities 
given.  Share your life lovingly with all of those around you no 
matter what their physical appearance may be.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man is curious about many things in 
space and you are continually searching to find out new 
information of how this universe came to be.  Many of your 
scholars continue to believe in a haphazard large explosion that 
started the universe.  My account of creation in Genesis is very 
explicit and ordered, but your scientists have difficulty in 



believing that I created everything in order.  Order does not 
come from chaos.  You see your own solar system of planets and 
moons.  All of My creation is perfect in every detail and man 
cannot understand true perfection.  At the judgment you will 
then truly understand My perfection, but know that My ways are 
greater than your ways.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, since your Supreme Court 
decision on abortion, many babies are being killed in the womb.  
These killings are bringing a great judgment against America.  
Now that this decision may be in jeopardy, both those for and 
against life are preparing to battle.  The outcome of the new 
appointments may give America a chance to move closer to Me or 
further away.  Pray and voice your opinion that those in the 
womb have as much right to life as anyone else.  Repent of these 
acts of killing or worse chastisements may befall you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am asking all peoples to pray for 
peace and stop letting the evil ones stir up hate between the 
Arab nations and the rest of the world.  Unless man has love in 
his heart, there can be no peace.  You must be willing to live 
side by side in peace through love and compromise, or you will 
see continued killing in wars and terrorism.  If enough prayer 
could be sent to heaven, you could have peace, so do not give 
up, but continue your prayer vigils for peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your children are great treasures 
and they will be your future generation.  You have an excellent 
opportunity to shape these minds to follow Me in the faith.  
Unfortunately, the morals of your people have deteriorated so 
much that your children are receiving the wrong message in 
regard to promiscuity, divorce, and abortion.  Life is precious 
and it should have a special value and not be violated.  Even 
though the world may be giving an evil message, you parents can 
instill love in your children both for Me and your neighbors.  
When you come to the judgment, you will have to answer for the 
good or bad way that you brought your children up in the world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you are celebrating the feast 
day of Blessed Kateri Tekakwitha.  Many have visited the areas 
that she lived both in America and Canada.  She had a great love 
to help people and she was an inspiration for everyone’s 
spiritual life.  Native Indians are not to be looked down on, 
but they have their own culture to be understood and not 
criticized.  Many abuses of the Native Indians have caused them 
to lose their lands and some rights.  Man has always competed 
for land by fighting and ownership has only been temporary.  
This is another example of why man needs to live in peace by 
love and not by aggression and pride.  I want everyone to love 
one another, even if there are differences in ethnic groups, 
color, or various faiths and races.” 



 
Friday, July 15, 2005: (St. Bonaventure) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Pharisees criticized My 
apostles for eating grain heads of wheat on the Sabbath.  It is 
true that on the Day of Rest of the Lord you should refrain from 
any servile work or that which could be done on another day.  It 
is necessary to provide for your eating and drinking, or any 
emergencies, but it is still proper to observe and honor My Day 
of Rest.  At one time you had laws to observe no working on 
Sundays, but now your Godless society has put aside these laws 
for greed to make more money, and they do what they please 
without giving Me honor.  Fewer people are attending Mass on 
Sunday and fewer still are praying and giving Me time in their 
day. Your Western nations have become too affluent to realize 
that everything you have comes from Me.  It is only when these 
things that you rely on are taken away that you will be on your 
knees again begging Me to help you.  When you have damaging 
storms or power outages, this is when you see your physical 
vulnerability.  While you are not tested, you think that you can 
accomplish anything.  Put a little trial in your way, and many 
have a rootless faith when they truly need to call on Me.  So 
pray and give Me honor every day, but especially on My Day of 
Rest you need to put off unnecessary work until another day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the promised land of Israel was 
called a land flowing with milk and honey to show how much I 
would provide for the Israelites.  This vision of a green valley 
with a stream of water flowing through it, represents how I will 
provide for My faithful remnant at My refuges during the 
tribulation.  At every refuge you will see a spring of water so 
the people will be self-sufficient in their water needs.  The 
lush green vegetation means that I will multiply your food even 
as I multiplied the loaves and the fish for the four thousand 
and the five thousand who were spread all over a green field.  
Just as the Israelites trusted in their God, so My people of 
today must trust in Me for everything, even at My refuges.  
There is a battle going on between good and evil, between the 
forces of God and the forces of Satan.  You must choose between 
loving Me or loving the world.”  
 
Saturday, July 16, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, marriage in Matrimony is a blessed 
sacrament and a blessed institution that joins only a man and a 
woman in a union for life.  It is not taken lightly, nor is it 
meant to be broken other than by death.  I love all of My people 
so much and many times I have witnessed My Church as My bride.  
This blessing of the marriage bed is in reference to St. Raphael 
as he protected Tobias from the Demon, Asmodeus. (Tobias 3:8) It 



is also a blessing that should be on every married couple as 
they give themselves completely to each other.  The marriage bed 
should not be one of lust, but for the intention of children 
which is why every union should always be open to life without 
any forms of birth control.  The love of the spouses should be 
joined with My love in their midst.  You remember how I honored 
the Marriage at Cana in the Gospel and My first miracle was 
there that changed the water into wine.  When you attend such a 
wedding, let it remind all married couples of your vows to each 
other.  Love is beautiful, and it is only in this environment of 
marriage that it is proper to bring forth new life.  Every 
couple brings the new body about in  
their union, but I create the new soul.  That is why each life 
in the womb is precious to Me and it should not be violated by 
your abortions.  Rejoice in My love and all of heaven rejoices 
in the love of a married man and woman.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this thin delicate string 
represents how fragile your physical life is to so many things 
that could take your life.  You go to bed each night expecting 
to rise the next morning.  Do not be assuming that you will live 
a long life.  You must be prepared to die in order to live 
without fear.  So you should be spiritually ready as well.  This 
thin string is how you could die at any moment, but are you now 
prepared for your judgment day?  The scales that you are seeing 
in the vision are weighing your good deeds on one side against 
your sins on the other side.  I pronounce your eternal 
destination, but you have already chosen your destination by 
your own free will in your actions.  In each action you are 
making a choice to either love and accept Me, or hate and reject 
Me.  So during life, strive to walk on the narrow road of 
following My Will and My plan for your life.  To follow Me use 
your talents to the best of your ability to give Me glory, and 
serve Me as your King.  Give praise and glory to God that you 
have had the opportunity to live this life in witness to your 
faith in My Gospel.”  
 
Sunday, July 17, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have just received your Lord 
and Master in Holy Communion and your heart should be full of 
joy that you are joined with Me as one.  This time with Me is 
when I share My love intimately with you, and I give you the 
grace of My sacrament to strengthen you against sin.  Give Me 
thanks and praise that you can experience this taste of heaven 
in receiving Me in Holy Communion.  I constantly urge you to 
only receive Me in the state of grace so you do not commit a sin 
of sacrilege.  Give Me your reverence, and respect the holiness 
of My Real Presence in My Body and Blood under the appearance of 



bread and wine.  I am showing you this ciborium filled with My 
Hosts so you can come to My tabernacle or visit Me  in Adoration 
of My Blessed Sacrament.  I am your Creator and the Creator of 
all things, souls, saints, and angels.  This awesome God of 
yours stands before you as I humble Myself to be in My Sacred 
Hosts.  Bring your troubles and anxieties to Me and I will give 
rest to your soul as I help you to carry your daily cross.  If 
you truly love Me, you will follow My Commandments and serve Me 
in your good works.  Do everything for My greater glory and 
consecrate all that you are and have over to Me in simple 
obedience to My Will.  I love all of you with an infinite and 
unconditional love.  I call all of you to love Me in return and 
you will receive My eternal reward in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the Good Shepherd and I take 
care of My sheep in many different folds.  Just as a shepherd 
looks out for any lost sheep,  so I am searching to save each 
soul until their dying day.  I am merciful in giving every soul 
enough time to come and love Me.  I do not force My love upon 
you, but I leave each soul to their free will to choose to love 
Me.  I provide for all of your physical and spiritual needs if 
you just call on Me in prayer.  I have an abundance of graces 
which I am just waiting to rain down on you.  I love My people 
and I will defend My sheep from the cunning evil ones that are 
like ravenous wolves.  My people need to trust in Me in your 
struggles because I will always give you enough grace to endure 
any trial.  So have no fears of today or tomorrow because I will 
give you rest so your spiritual peace will always have a way to 
be undisturbed.  It is a soul’s choice to remain confident in My 
help, or be anxious over every little thing in life.  Continue 
to love Me and your neighbor, and you will find eternal rest 
with Me.” 
Monday, July 18, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, when I speak of the holiness of the 
Temple, it is My Real Presence that makes it holy.  When you 
come into a Roman Catholic church, it is not the people, not the 
priests, but only My Blessed Sacrament that makes My church 
holy.  It is for this reason that you should give reverence to 
My tabernacle and why it needs to be visible in the main church.  
When you put Me in the back room, you are taking the guest of 
honor away from the people.  If you went to see a king or a 
president, you would find them in a place of prominence and not 
stashed in a back corner.  Your Lord and Creator is present in 
My sacred Hosts, so give glory and praise to Me in every way 
possible.  When you hold Adoration or Benediction services, you 
are holding Me up to all who want to adore Me in My radiance.  
Those, who make special visits to be with Me, will receive an 
extra grace from My love of My adorers.  In the end days you may 



even have to preserve My Hosts from the evil ones who are trying 
to desecrate My Hosts in black masses.  Whenever a Host is 
missing or stolen, you should pray for the person’s soul who 
could be abusing My Blessed Sacrament.  Also pray that My angel 
will cause this Host to disappear or dissolve so it can no 
longer be desecrated.  The devil inspires evil people to seek 
out My Hosts for desecration.  Remember to give Me reverence by 
only receiving Me in Holy Communion with your soul in a state of 
grace without any mortal sin.  If you truly love Me, you will 
give Me praise and glory in My Blessed Sacrament every time you 
make the opportunity to visit Me in church.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this triangular shaped window 
represents the Three Persons of the Blessed Trinity.  This 
vision of a Nativity scene shows you how all Three Persons of 
God  were present at My birth.  I was conceived in My Blessed 
Mother by the power of the Holy Spirit.  I was also sent to be 
an incarnated man by God the Father who directed Me to be the 
Redeemer of all of mankind.  So when you see Me portrayed as an 
Infant, you know that all Three Persons of the Blessed Trinity 
were involved in My birth.  I was incarnated as a man so I could 
offer a most perfect Blood sacrifice that would be a worthy 
Divine atonement for the sins of everyone.  The people of the 
Old Testament offered the blood of animals to atone for sins.  
Now you have My Most Precious Blood to atone for your sins and 
God the Father accepted My sacrifice as worthy reparation for 
all sin.  Now everyone has the opportunity to be resurrected 
with their glorified bodies when I will come again.” 
 
Tuesday, July 19, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read the account in the 
Exodus of how I defeated the Egyptian Army as I protected the 
Israelites from disaster.  The proud and the mighty weapons and 
soldiers were taken away and destroyed as I humbled the 
Egyptians.  Even today America is proud  and the most powerful 
with all of its weapons.  But America is still killing My little 
ones in abortion and you will be humbled also when I destroy 
your weapons with natural disasters.  When you flaunt your power 
in wars and kill innocent babies out of convenience, you are 
testing My justice beyond My mercy.  America, as you know it, 
will soon be taken over and your power as a nation will be 
neutralized.  Pray for the souls of your people, and pray for a 
change in your laws before you are consumed in your greed for 
power and material things.”    
 Jesus said: “My people, newborn infants are so fragile and 
beautifully formed.  Every person has to be born from the womb, 
but some are not allowed to be born because they are aborted.  
This killing of unborn infants is a mortal sin, but they can be 



forgiven in Confession.  No one according to My Law has the 
right to kill one of My little ones, yet many nations have laws 
that make such a killing legal.  All abortions are part of a 
national sin that is drawing My wrath against such nations.  
Even now America is choosing a new judge for your Supreme Court 
and this issue could again split your people between those who 
are in favor of abortion and those who are against abortion.  If 
your country continues accepting abortion on demand, you will 
have to pay for your actions.  If your previous decision can be 
overturned, then you can move forward ever closer to your Lord.  
Pray for judges that will be against abortion for the sake of 
your own country and the sake of the babies being killed.” 
 
Wednesday, July 20, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the vision of a bright star is the 
Word of God trying to put truth into the darkness of sin in the 
world.  The closing door and the ensuing darkness represents how 
your country’s immorality is shutting off the light of truth by 
your laws that favor abortion, homosexual marriages, and 
pornography.  If you do not change your laws and decisions, how 
dark will be the darkness of your sinful lives.  There is 
another darkness to come in the tribulation when evil will be so 
great that your soul will only be saved with My help.  I have 
said many times: ‘Will there be any faithful to My Word found 
when I return?’  My faithful will be tested, but I will see to 
it that there will always be a faithful remnant that still 
believes.  I will be with My people and the gates of hell will 
not prevail against My Remnant Church, even until the end of 
time.  Seek My refuges in the days of darkness for My eternal 
flame of truth will always shine even when some close the doors.  
It will go well for those countries who repent of their sins, 
but woe to those nations who turn their back on Me and do not 
listen to My Commandments.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a deadly virus is 
another attempt to deploy biological terrorism weapons that 
could kill many people who do not get a vaccination that will be 
a known antidote.  Such a disease could cause a worldwide 
epidemic and cause mass hysteria among many nations.  Many of 
the modern day viruses such as AIDS and Ebola have had man-made 
origins and research drugs to combat them are very expensive.  
By destabilizing governments and nations with these scares, the 
one world people are adding one more weapon to their arsenals.  
At My refuges My angels  will protect you, and by looking on My 
luminous crosses, you will be healed of all of your diseases.  
Trust in My protection from the evil ones and you will have no 
fear of any their powers.” 
 



Thursday, July 21, 2005: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you have been seeing several large 
layoffs at various industrial companies.  At the same time there 
have been closings of Catholic schools and fewer people 
attending Sunday Mass.  There is a connection between the waning 
faith of your people and the loss of your jobs.  As people take 
Me out of their lives, so they are receiving fewer blessings 
which means your standard of living will continue to 
deteriorate.  Many are saying how well your financial 
institutions are doing, but these profits are coming at the 
expense of your middle class who have lost their jobs to 
overseas locations.  Your wars, deficits, and profitless Trade 
agreements for your workers, are destroying your country, but 
these problems are a result of the loss of faith in Me.  Trust 
in Me in your prayers and I will provide for your needs as your 
country will be falling apart.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, without the oars to row, the boat 
would only float in the direction of the wind and the current.  
I am the oars for your life because I give you spiritual 
direction toward your goal in heaven.  Rowing is hard work and 
pulling your way through life in grace is also hard work.  Just 
as I asked My apostles to follow Me, so I am asking all people 
to follow Me in faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is unfortunate that these 
Islamic terrorists need to kill and maim people to make their 
wishes known.  These latest attacks in London were not as 
deadly, but they still caused a major disruption of the 
transportation system.  The more terrorist activities that are 
carried out, the more other countries will be preparing for such 
attacks.  Wars and indiscriminate killing does not follow My 
ways and those training for this purpose are being greatly 
misled in their thinking.  Continue to pray for the safety of 
people traveling and that these hardened hearts may find rest in 
Me.”  
 Jesus said: “My son, today is the twelfth anniversary of 
the start of your messages and the first year after your 
mother’s death.  These many large notebooks are familiar to you 
as you stored My words to you in them.  Receiving inner 
locutions for so long and so often is truly a gift of love that 
I am sharing My Word with you.  Prophets have said that in the 
end days your old men will have dreams. (Joel 3:1,2) Truly these 
visions and words are enlightening to My faithful in guiding 
them in their spiritual needs.  Treasure My special gift to you 
while you are still here to carry out your mission.  I love My 
people and I want to instruct you in My ways through today’s 
prophets and messengers.  Give thanks that those, who answer My 



call, are willing to help share My messages with everyone.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this steep hill represents the 
difficulties that you will have in fighting today’s evils that 
are corrupting people’s morals.  The devil and the demons are 
very strong and they are misleading many souls away from Me, but 
it is the free will choice of sinners  to refuse to repent of 
their failings.  Call on My help and I will make your burdens 
light so you can carry your cross up the hill to your own 
Calvary.  Direct your life to following My Word and imitating My 
life, and you will be on the narrow road to heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, no matter what your station in life 
is, you should fulfill your mission in whatever way that you 
can.  In poorer countries it is more of a struggle just to 
provide the daily food necessary for your family to live.  Do 
not take food lightly in America because there are many starving 
in various parts of your world.  In fact you can make donations 
of money or food to help these less fortunate to have something 
to eat.”  
 Jesus said: “My son, you are happy to see your daughter and 
her family moving back to your hometown.  It is good that many  
could come home and be close to each other for what you are to 
face in the coming tribulation.  You can help each other to have 
a place of protection at the nearest refuge of protection.  My 
angels will be helping you, but it will be a comfort to know 
that your relatives will be protected.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have called many to build and 
prepare refuges in the wilderness where they are stocking up 
food and water for the tribulation.  I will be multiplying food 
and water at all of My refuges so My people will have enough to 
eat and drink and not be controlled by the evil ones.  This life 
at the refuges will be brief, but it will be necessary to 
protect yourselves from being close to the Antichrist and his 
agents in the cities.  Refuse to worship the Antichrist and only 
worship Me.  Refuse to take chips in the body, and depend only 
on Me to provide for all of your needs.” 
 
Friday, July 22, 2005: (Funeral Mass of John Adams) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this gold pall over John’s casket 
is a sign of joy and hope to see Me for all eternity.  Many 
people that die have to be purified in purgatory to make 
reparation for their sins  and to cleanse all of their earthly 
desires.  In order to gain heaven you need to repent of your 
sins and ask My pardon of your sins in forgiveness.  Every soul 
that enters purgatory is saved, but they must suffer for awhile 
until they are perfected in order to be in My presence.  
Continue to pray for all of those who die, because you do not 
know the disposition of that soul.  Every soul that repents or 



gains purgatory causes celebration among My saints and angels in 
heaven.”  (2 Maccabees 12:44-46) 
 Jesus said: “My people, throughout all of history man has 
been killing each other in wars that were only for greed and 
power.  You have seen two World Wars fought because of dictators 
with a desire to control the world.  Because man has not learned 
about death and destruction from war, you will be doomed to 
repeat your constant wars.  Many rich people, behind the scenes, 
are stirring up trouble between nations and various religious 
groups in order to profit from weapons’ manufacture and 
deficits.  The ultimate goal for these people of greed is to 
control the whole world.  They will stop at nothing to reach 
this goal, even if they have many innocent people killed for 
their lust for power.  In the end I will bring all of these evil 
ones to their knees as I will have their souls chained in hell 
with the demons.  Even when it may seem hopeless, do not give up 
your faith because you know I will be victorious over Satan and 
the Antichrist.  Follow My plan and I will lead My faithful 
remnant into My Era of Peace and then into heaven when you are 
perfected.” 
 
Saturday, July 23, 2005: (St. Bridget) 
  Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you some heavy sea 
waves being washed ashore from hurricanes and more earthquakes 
under the sea that could cause more tsunamis.  You have seen a 
lot of damage from last year’s hurricanes and this trend will 
continue this year.  Natural disasters are becoming more violent 
because nature is rebelling against your many sins.  Some of 
these disasters are also becoming a chastisement for sin so man 
may see these signs as a signal to change his lifestyles.  As 
you look around, many are living together in fornication without 
marriage and others are living in homosexual marriages.  These 
sexual sins and your abortions need to stop, or you will 
continue to be tested with disasters that will bring you to your 
knees.  Pray for conversions and repent of your sins before it 
is too late.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a train on fire in a 
tube subway is in reference to the disruptions of the 
transportation in London.  Not only are the terrorists attacking 
in simultaneous attacks, but they are now pointing to another of 
their tactics of returning to the scene to finish the job.  
September 11th is another example of returning to the scene.  The 
vision indicates further attacks of a more violent nature.  The 
Islamic terrorists will soon be showing a link between these 
attacks and England’s involvement in Iraq.  By repeated attacks, 
the terrorists are trying to discourage all countries involved 
in Iraq and those helping the new government.  This is why 



America will always be the biggest target as the seriousness of 
the violence in terms of death will increase.  In England they 
were applying scare tactics.  In America they are trying to 
destroy your economy.  Remember these targets and you will see 
where terrorism will be leading you.  Pray for peace before 
these acts of major terrorism could lead to another World War.” 
 
Sunday, July 24, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you look at My creation, all 
that you see is beauty and perfection.  Look at the human body 
and how beautiful every part of your body functions.  Look at 
the beauty and balance of nature in the plants and animals.  
Look at the order and magnificence of the stars and the planets.  
Even in the atoms and the electrons of every molecule, you have 
order and beauty.  When you take all of creation in all of its 
aspects, you will realize that only God can make things 
perfectly.  Yet man in his pride and arrogance thinks he can 
improve on My perfection by manipulating DNA and making hybrids 
with no seed.  By changing plants and animals with cloning and 
fetal stem cell research, you are violating nature and My plan 
for things.  Stay with the creation as you found it because 
whatever man makes is imperfect and eventually fails.” 
 
Monday, July 25, 2005: (St. James) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing the beginning of 
another smaller war, but it is not a nuclear war.  Man has not 
learned from his past mistakes, and there are some people that 
are causing wars for profit.  These wars usually receive their 
weapons from the top arms suppliers which are the U.S., Russia, 
and China.  At times these smaller wars become a proving ground 
for the latest sophisticated weapons.  Instead of spending so 
much money on wars and preparation for wars, it would be better 
to help the poor.  Unfortunately, the rich men behind the scenes 
cause these wars to make money on the weapons, and on the 
interest that needs to be paid for loans to finance these wars.” 
 Mary said: “My dear children,  I want to confirm to you 
that I am the Ark of the New Covenant of my Son, Jesus.  That is 
why I am dressed in gold to give witness to the first Ark of the 
Covenant that has been pictured in gold also.  The dark habit 
represents the suffering that each soul must endure in order to 
carry your cross home to my Son.  I carried Jesus as an infant 
nine months in my womb and that is why I am His Covenant.  All 
of you are also tabernacles of my Son, Jesus, when you carry Him 
sacramentally in Holy Communion.  My heart is one with my Son’s 
heart and only I can claim to be His Blessed Mother.  But Jesus 
has given me over to be the mother of all of His Church when He 
called St. John to be my son, and me to be his mother.  Give 



praise and glory to Jesus for becoming a man and dying for 
everyone in redeeming all sinners.  You will be celebrating his 
birth once again in five months.” 
 
Tuesday, July 26, 2005: (St. Ann and St. Joachim - Mary’s 
parents) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a changing 
California coastline shows most of the damage in the San 
Francisco area.  You have seen several earthquakes recently in 
California as well as in Alaska and South America.  The 
frequency and severity of earthquakes have been increasing, as 
this is another sign of the end times.  I have also mentioned 
that some natural disasters are occurring in areas of severe 
sin.  Those countries and cities, that are not repenting of 
their wicked sins, could see My wrath fall against them in 
natural disasters.  This area is well known for its faults and 
earthquakes.  Even your movies could be prophetic of what is to 
befall upon California.  Pray for the sinners of this region 
that they may see the Light and change their ways before 
destruction could take their lives.  Your country of America has 
received many warnings about stopping abortion and your 
fornication in living together without marriage.  Since you are 
not responding to My call, then you will have to suffer the 
consequences of your actions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  in the vision you are seeing the 
two roads that you can take in life.  The first road is a 
winding, serpentine road which represents the way of the devil.  
This road is well traveled for those who desire earthly 
pleasures, wealth, and material things.  The second road is the 
road less traveled that is straight and narrow and leads to 
Jesus.  This road is full of suffering, trials, and anxieties 
which is what every Christian must endure.  On this road you 
must give everything up for My sake and My glory.  Choosing to 
follow My call means giving up many of life’s comforts in order 
to be obedient to My plan.  Every soul that chooses this narrow 
road will cause joy in heaven that you kept the faith and are on 
the right path to heaven.  By choosing to love Me over the world 
and all of its distractions, you will be favored by My Father in 
heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, July 27, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Kingdom of Heaven is so 
precious that I likened it to a precious pearl that a man sold 
everything to acquire.  The vision of a radiant diamond  
represents this same precious stone which appears to have great 
value.  The true value of coming to heaven is far beyond any 
earthly value, but it is most precious in spiritual value.  It 



is your spiritual treasure in heaven that will help you to 
heaven.  Ultimately, it was My Most Precious Blood sacrifice 
that purchased every soul because you were bought with My Divine 
Blood.  No one could pay the price of your sins except My 
sacrifice which was truly worthy to My Father in heaven.  So 
when you consecrate everything of this world to Me, you are like 
the man in the Gospel who sold everything for this one pearl of 
great value in the Kingdom of Heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, no matter how innocently people 
look at the Harry Potter books, these volumes certainly lead 
people to be involved with witchcraft and the occult.  Many of 
these influences could actually lead to obsession or possession 
by demons.  It would be better to read a holy book than to read 
such a work that could lead one to evil things.  These are not 
innocent books and they are involving young children into the 
occult ways of the devil.  It would be better to not allow such 
books or movies into your houses so they would not bring evil 
presences into your homes.  The author is making unusual amounts 
of money from the sale of these books, but more damage is being 
done to the souls of young people reading these books.  Even if 
young children want these books, try to discourage young readers 
from this occasion of witchcraft.  You can call on Me in prayer 
and have holy sacramentals around you to protect you from evil 
influences.  Follow My warnings to avoid reading Harry Potter 
books and remain free from New Age teachings, or any occult 
teachings.” 
 
Thursday, July 28, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this empty room of a church 
represents how many churches have been stripped of everything 
that is holy.  The picture of Satan on the floor shows how much 
influence he has made in trying to remove holy things and My 
Blessed Sacrament from My churches.  The fact, that he is on the 
floor and My crucifix is over him, represents My power over him.  
Today’s Gospel speaks of the separation of good souls of My 
faithful from the evildoers of this world at the judgment.  This 
is a moment of truth for everyone in choosing your eternal 
destination.  At the end of your life you are going to make an 
accounting of all of your actions in life.  When you come before 
Me, it would be better to have many good deeds in your hands and 
love for Me in your heart.  Do not be a stranger to Me by not 
having prayed.  If you truly show your love for Me everyday in 
prayer, then I will witness your love before My heavenly Father.  
Strive to be a lover of Me and your neighbor as you serve Me in 
this life.  Those, who follow My ways, will be greatly rewarded 
in heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 



 Jesus said: “My people, you know in the Gospel how I love 
the little children and I called them to Me over the objections 
of My apostles.  These little ones are guarded by their guardian 
angels and these angels  witness to any abuse or any abortions.  
The vision of children or  grandchildren shows how much you love 
these little ones as well.   Protect them from any evil 
influences and teach them the faith they need to be directed to 
heaven.  Each child has their own free will, but your faithful 
example can be leading them to Me and away from Satan.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many have visited the Holy 
Sepulcher Church where I was crucified.  Even some of you have 
been blessed to have a relic of this true Cross.  These relic 
pieces are very powerful in healing and protecting people from 
demons.  If you have such a relic, be willing to share this 
grace  with others to venerate it.  Remember how important it is 
to be willing to carry your cross on your way to your own 
Calvary.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My crucifix is the greatest 
reminder to all of My people of how much I suffered on the cross 
to redeem you from your sins.  That is why it is appropriate to 
have a large crucifix on My altars.  If they are not there, then 
you could make some suggestions to your priest that I truly 
prefer this to be present.  The servers leading the procession 
with My crucifix for Mass gives real meaning to the remembrance 
of My death at every Mass.  The Sign of the Cross that you make 
at the beginning of Mass, or your prayers is alerting the Three 
Persons in the Blessed Trinity that you are ready to pray.  All 
of us are listening to your every prayer and petition.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you enjoy the shade and beauty of 
all of the trees of My creation.  They fulfill many functions of 
cooling, providing oxygen, and keeping the soil from eroding.  
Many times man cuts down too many trees for wood without 
attempting to replace them.  You also need to take care of your 
forests so fires do not destroy them.  Preserve your environment 
of trees so they can help in the balance of nature.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you has some scientists who study 
the history of prehistoric animals found in many fossil beds 
around the world.  Some think that asteroids or volcanic 
eruptions could have altered the food chains that allowed these 
animals to exist.  In the same way man could also be influenced 
by near extinction from asteroids or large volcanic eruptions.  
This problem with food will be a real serious situation when you 
witness a world famine that could be caused by natural disasters 
or a forced control of food with chips in the body.  When you 
see this world famine when people are killing for food, you will 
know that it is a sign to go to My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in your affluent Western nations, 



you take shoes for granted and many times you buy more pairs 
than you could ever use.  Contrast this to poor people, 
homeless, and those in the Third World who have not even one 
pair of shoes.  You worry about the right size, or look, or 
comfort, but these unfortunate are going barefoot.  You could 
contribute for moccasins, sandals, or other shoes that you could 
donate for the poor people without embarrassing them with their 
poverty.  The more you reach out to help others, the more graces 
you are storing up in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, again you know how important a home 
is for all of you to live, eat and sleep.  It is very expensive, 
but you have many conveniences in your new and used homes.  You 
worry about heating and air conditioning, but some have only 
bare shelters without electricity  or running water.  You miss a 
warm shower and you are feeling deprived.  Imagine what poor 
people must suffer in their meager homes.  Again you can help 
the poor by contributing to their shelter or physically building 
one for them.  Providing shelter is one of the corporal works of 
mercy that you could provide for your neighbor.” 
 
Friday, July 29, 2005: (St. Martha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, some think that St. Martha should 
have had some help in serving hospitality, but I told St. Martha 
that St. Mary had chosen the better portion of loving and 
sharing with Me.  Work is an important part of your life, but it 
needs to be done with the right intention and not to the 
exclusion of others in your life.  Work, that is offered up to 
Me in your daily consecration, gains you more merit than just 
doing work for its own sake.  All that you do should be for My 
glory and not just your own glory.  Some spouses alienate their 
family by working all the time and it is done only for money or 
possessions without regard to their other home responsibilities 
and helping with the children.  Your work should not take up all 
of your time for prayer either.  Your prayer life is the better 
portion because this is when you express your love for Me and 
the love of neighbors in praying that their souls be saved.  
Plan your work around your prayer life and not your prayer life 
around your work time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some of your parishes are 
decreasing in attendance as people are losing their faith.  You 
have seen this decrease even more dramatically in Europe.  Even 
some, who do attend Sunday Mass, are lukewarm in their beliefs 
because they come more out of duty or show, but their hearts are 
far from Me.  Then there are My faithful remnant who even come 
to daily Mass and pray every day.  To some, who are very 
faithful, this life of prayer and daily Mass may seem normal, 
but you do not realize how much you are in the minority.  You 



want to believe that many will be coming to heaven, yet you see 
before your eyes how few there are that pray and come to 
Confession.  Even though I am merciful to all sinners, you 
cannot be saved unless you seek My forgiveness of your sins, and 
follow My plan for your life.  This is why the lukewarm give Me 
lip service, but I vomit them from My mouth because they are not 
sincere in loving Me.  The intention in your heart must be true 
love of Me and your neighbor, or you could be traveling the 
broad road to hell.  Trust in Me for all that you need and 
follow My Will, and you will have your reward in heaven.”  
 
Saturday, July 30, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel speaks of the 
scandal of King Herod living with his brother’s wife.  The 
vision of the priest’s vestment holder represents that scandal 
also is going on in My Church among the priests in cases of 
pornography and pedophile situations.  Everyone is tested by 
sexual temptations, and there are priests and married spouses 
that have violated their vows of fidelity.  It is your evil 
society that has accepted fornication and adultery as no longer 
scandalous behavior.  Even though people may tolerate this 
sinful activity, they are still mortal sins that need to be 
confessed in Confession before these sinners can receive Holy 
Communion worthily.  It is when people do not even see these 
acts as sins that they are corrupting their moral consciences.  
Living in such sinful states can also risk eternal condemnation 
in hell for such mortal sins unconfessed.  Just as St. John the 
Baptist spoke out to Herod about his living in adultery, so My 
faithful must have courage to speak out to your friends and 
relatives living in adultery or fornication.  It is far better 
to be concerned about saving their souls than to be worried 
about any criticism from someone.  Societies, that do not repent 
of their sins, are also risking the wrath of My justice in 
chastisements as natural disasters.  Pray for sinners, and 
follow My Commandments for those who want to have their souls 
saved.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this message is focused on My 
Blessed Sacrament in the consecrated Hosts that are stored in My 
tabernacles all over the world.  The vision of the demon is to 
emphasize that the number one target for the demons is to 
eliminate My Blessed Sacrament and the priests who consecrate 
the bread and wine into My Body and Blood.  The demons know of 
My power in that My Real Presence is there in every consecrated 
Host.  The attacks will come on the species of bread used, the 
reverence for My Blessed Sacrament, denial of My Real Presence, 
hiding of My tabernacles, and abuses by desecration at black 
masses.  Once the demons can strip My Presence and holy things 



from My churches, they will then try to establish New Age 
teachings and bring in cursed objects and statues into My 
churches.  It is a struggle to establish and maintain Perpetual 
Adoration in your churches.  But those, who honor My Blessed 
Sacrament, will see many blessings and vocations to the 
priesthood.  Struggle to keep your churches holy with My Real 
Presence, and work to remove all forms of New Age teachings of 
one world religion that will become prevalent all over the 
world.  New Age teachings worship created things and not the 
Creator.  New Age does not teach about God, but only about 
powers from the evil ones.  Call on Me for spiritual guidance 
and protection in My Blessed Sacrament and I will protect your 
souls from all the demons’ temptations.” 
 
Sunday, July 31, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this mail box can be a means to 
keep in touch with loved ones.  I know you have phones for 
conversing, but you can remember while you were away at school 
how you wrote often to your wife.  Each of you longed for a word 
from each other in sharing your love for each other.  When you 
say your formal and informal prayers, that is when you are 
sending your love letters to Me.  Some like to pray privately, 
but then there are times for prayer groups, Mass, and even grace 
before meals in restaurants.  I am always listening to your 
prayers and your petitions.  Some leave their prayers until 
before bedtime and they fall asleep.  It may be better to make 
time during the day for your prayers in your prayer room.  If 
you truly love Me, you should remember Me in prayer every day.  
Some come for My help only in trials, but you should consecrate 
your whole life to Me every morning so that all you do for each 
day will get offered up to Me.  Loving Me in your daily prayer 
life is a way of life and a beautiful way to follow My plan for 
your life.  With Me guiding you, you have peace and confidence 
that I will always give you the grace to endure anything.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this wooden gate 
leading into a refuge as an example of the protection that I 
will provide for all of My faithful remnant.  There will be at 
least four gates outlining all of My refuges with angels 
guarding them from the evil ones.  These gates are similar to 
the four directions of gates that enter into the Old City of 
Jerusalem.  Each refuge will be modeled  after Jerusalem because 
you all will be awaiting My coming again in the new heavens and 
the new earth.  Rejoice when you are led to My refuges because 
you will be protected by the angels and I will provide your 
shelter, water, and your food.  As I mentioned before, each 
person will be assigned tasks to do based on your talents.  It 
will not be a time for sitting around, but you will be busy 



helping people with their needs.  You will also be praying and 
praising God for all of His miracles of protection from the evil 
ones.”  


